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Agenda

Bend City Council

August 2, 2017
City Council Chambers/Boardroom, Bend City Hall
710 NW Wall, Bend, Oregon

Light Meal, 5:30 p.m.
City Council CIP Tour, 3:00 p.m.
City Council Work Session, 6:00 p.m.
1.
Convene Work Session

3.
Council Schedule

4.
Deschutes County Tobacco Retail Licensing Presentation
Penny Pritchard, MPH Tobacco Prevention Coordinator joined by a consultant, Stephanie Young-Petersen

5. 
Legal Intern Presentation on Permitting Options for Special Events in City Rights-of-Way
Brooke Boyes, Legal Intern
Sub group of Council will look at the issue.  
_____________________________________________________________________
City Council Regular Meeting, 7:00 p.m. 

1.
Roll Call:  Mayor Casey Roats, Mayor Pro Tem Sally Russell, Councilor Bill Moseley, Councilor Bruce Abernethy, Councilor Nathan Boddie, Councilor Justin Livingston, Councilor Barb Campbell
2.
Pledge of Allegiance

3.
Good of the Order
4.
Visitor’s Section– 3 minutes per person; when invited to the podium, please state your name and whether you live inside the City of Bend.
Rondo commented on police shootings and the reputation of the police department.  He asked the Council to consider a policy change.

Adam Dietz owns a building on Wall Street in downtown Bend.  He commented on the increase of transients. He said it’s become unsafe and dangerous. 
Lisa Bermudez spoke about her concerns with safety downtown due to the transient and homeless population.  

Brian Garcia read a statement for Stewart Fritzman, owner of Bella Taza.  

Kirsten Heinz owner of a downtown business, Hotbox Betty.  She asked about constitutional rights as downtown business owners and residents.
Nita Belles spoke about freedom stickers in an effort against human trafficking.  In 2015, stickers went out with every liquor license. She asked Council to help distribute the stickers.
Carolyn Dietz read a letter about her experience with a hostile and intoxicated transient downtown Bend.

Jim Porter, Chief of Police spoke about what Police can enforce.  Outdoor speech has very broad protections under the Oregon Constitution.  He will work with Carolyn Eagan, Economic Development Director to bring recommendations to the City Manager. 

Rod Porsche, Downtown Business District Manager spoke about solutions to raise awareness about panhandling. 

Councilor Boddie commented on addressing homelessness, mental illness and substance abuse. 

Councilor Russell asked if there was anything the Council could do to help in the short term. 
Mr. Porsche said they will increase staffing before and after the eclipse. 

5.
Consider a Motion to approve the Consent Agenda
A.
Approval of Minutes: 
· May 3, 2017 Work Session

· May 3, 2017 Regular Meeting

· May 17, 2017 Work Session

· May 17, 2017 Regular Meeting

B.
OLCC Report

C.
Monthly Financials
D.
Authorize an amendment to the agreement with Knife River Corporation - Northwest for the Street Preservation 2017 (ST17FA) in the amount of $122,055.20 in substantially the form presented
End of Consent Agenda

Councilor Russell moved to approve the consent agenda.  Councilor Abernethy seconded the motion.  

Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 7   No 0 

6.
Authorize agreements for construction of the Citywide Accessibility Improvements Project (1ACAI)
Recommended motion:  I move to authorize agreements with Alex Hodge Construction and Big Schatz Construction, in substantially the form presented to Council, for construction of the Citywide Accessibility Improvements Project (1ACAI) in the amount of $366,513.00.
Rory Rowan, Project Engineer

Councilor Russell moved to authorize agreements with Alex Hodge Construction and Big Schatz Construction, in substantially the form presented to Council, for construction of the Citywide Accessibility Improvements Project (1ACAI) in the amount of $366,513.00.  Councilor Livingston seconded the motion.  

Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 7   No _ 

7.
Adopt sole source findings and authorize the 2017-19 contract for Economic Development Services with Economic Development for Central Oregon (EDCO)
Recommended motion: I move to adopt sole source findings and authorize a contract with Economic Development for Central Oregon (EDCO) to provide business relocation, business retention & expansion, and marketing services for the City of Bend in the amount of $118,750.00 for fiscal year 2017-2018 and $105,000.00 for fiscal year 2018-2019 and authorize the City Manager to execute the agreement in substantially the same form presented to City Council. 
Ben Hemson, Business Advocate

Wes Price, former EDCO Chair, Kip Barrett, incoming EDCO Bend Director, Brian Viera, Venture Catalyst
Councilor Moseley moved to adopt sole source findings and authorize a contract with Economic Development for Central Oregon (EDCO) to provide business relocation, business retention & expansion, and marketing services for the City of Bend in the amount of $118,750.00 for fiscal year 2017-2018 and $105,000.00 for fiscal year 2018-2019 and authorize the City Manager to execute the agreement in substantially the same form presented to City Council.  Councilor Abernethy seconded the motion.  

Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 7   No 0 

8.
Authorize an amendment to the Personal Services Agreement for Stoel Rives 
Recommended motion: I move to authorize an amendment to the Personal Services Agreement with Stoel Rives to add up to $2.2 million to the contract, and to extend the contract duration until the services to be provided are completed.
Ian Leitheiser, Associate City Attorney reviewed the need for the contract amendment. 

Councilor Boddie moved to authorize an amendment to the Personal Services Agreement with Stoel Rives to add up to $2.2 million to the contract, and to extend the contract duration until the services to be provided are completed.  Councilor Livingston seconded the motion.  

Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 6   No 1 (Councilor Moseley opposed)
Mayor Roats reviewed the following points: 
· The Water Reclamation Facility Secondary Expansion Project construction contract was originally approved in 2013. The project was awarded to the lowest bidder, Apollo, Inc. The project was beset with delays and defective and deficient work. Apollo’s performance was ultimately so poor the City was forced to remove a portion of the work, an option that was available under the contract. 

· Following the removal of work, the parties negotiated and attempted to reach a resolution through mediation. Apollo chose to initiate litigation while the parties were in the middle of mediation. Not unexpected, and the City would have filed eventually, but filing while in mediation is an unusual move.

· The case is complex, and the City has its own claims related to defective work and delay on the part of Apollo. Apollo was primarily responsible for most of the delay, and understaffed the job from the start.

· Examples of defective work are numerous: inadequately poured concrete resulting in structural voids; joints, pipes, and other structural components placed in the wrong locations; and improper (backward) installation of a roof deck over a pre-engineered building, among other things.  

· The parties are currently disputing whether the case should be heard in open court – the City’s preference - or in arbitration. The court ordered a limited amount of discovery between the parties to address this question. Apollo’s approach so far seems intended to make this as difficult and time-consuming as possible. The court will determine where the case should be heard; a decision on the venue will hopefully come sometime this fall. 

· The contract amendment amount is based on estimates of future litigation costs, including a trial or arbitration proceeding.

· The Council will continue to receive updates and have regular check points with staff to monitor expenses, as well as the progress of the case.

· The contract amendment represents a not-to-exceed amount, meaning that if the work is not ultimately necessary the money will not be spent.

9.
Second reading on Type III Quasi-judicial Development Code Amendments to create the 37.4 acre River Vale Master Planned Development (PZ 16-0954)

Recommended motion:  I move for the second reading and adoption by roll call vote of the ordinance amending the Bend Development Code to create the 37.4 acre River Vale Master Plan Area as contained in Exhibit B and shown in Exhibit C, along with the findings and conditions in Exhibit A.
Councilor Livingston moved for the second reading and adoption by roll call vote of the ordinance amending the Bend Development Code to create the 37.4 acre River Vale Master Plan Area as contained in Exhibit B and shown in Exhibit C, along with the findings and conditions in Exhibit A.  Councilor Moseley seconded the motion.  

Roll call vote:  Councilors Russell, Moseley, Abernethy, Boddie, Livingston, Campbell, Mayor Roats, Yes 7 No 0
10.
Council Action and Reports

A.
Committee Reports
Councilor Campbell asked about sending freedom stickers to Bend businesses.  Ben Hemson, Business Advocate suggested using social media since businesses only mail once per year. 
Chief Porter shared information about work toward a non-voluntary holding facility instead of relying on the hospital emergency room.
Councilor Livingston commented on the recent meeting with board chairs related to Council goals.  Attended the COBAC meeting last week where they discussed accessibility projects approved tonight. 

Councilor Boddie announced National Health Center week and encouraged Councilors to attend a local leader’s lunch on August 15 and an event at the East Bend Clinic on August 17 from 5-7 p.m. 

Councilor Boddie asked the Council to support the County’s work on a tobacco retail licensing and acknowledge the City does not have the resources to take it on. 

Councilor Boddie moved to pass along City of Bend support for tobacco retail licensing by Deschutes County.  Mayor Roats seconded the motion.  6-1 (Livingston opposed)
Councilor Russell clarified that this is about nicotine products. 
Councilor Moseley moved to amend the motion to add that we urge the County to use the proceeds for the purpose of educating against tobacco use.  (approved)

Councilor Abernethy shared that last week he met with 6 students and 2 teachers from Kamogaoka, Japan. Ami Zepnewski, the Japanese teacher from Summit High School, coordinated the meeting. He met with the students in the Council Chambers then walked to see the display in front of Bella Taza with rocks from Japan and Bend to recognize the Sister City relationship (a similar display is in Japan).

Councilor Moseley reported on a meeting with Mark Silman who is creating a new company developing autonomous vehicles.  He asked for Council support to ask BEDAB to look at Portland’s reach on how to prescribe and define how autonomous vehicles can operate on city streets.  He is also looking for a space to test vehicles.  Mr. King suggested having EDCO look at the issue. 

Councilor Moseley shared that the Riverwest Neighborhood Assoc. was encouraged Council is willing to look at temporary occupancy and noise.  He asked to think about what kind of Bend we really want. 

Councilor Russell asked Council to share information from meetings with neighborhood associations so the information Council provides could be coordinated.  

Mr. King recalled that Council moved away from individual neighborhood association presentations to work sessions focused on specific topics. 

Aloha Produce

Councilor Russell shared that Council previously authorized the City Manager to negotiate with a potential buyer for Lot 2 in Juniper Ridge in executive session and received evidence of the market value at that time.  Negotiations have completed within the price range authorized by Council. The City has reached an agreement to sell Lot 2 to Vetter Enterprises, LLC, for $6.22 per square foot, for a total sales price of $750,000.  Pursuant to the program and policy adopted on June 21, 2017 for selling the lots at Juniper Ridge, 
Councilor Russell moved to authorize the City Manager to execute and finalize the sale, on substantially the same terms as those just outlined.  Councilor Livingston seconded the motion.  
Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 7   No 0 

Kevin Spencer

Council previously authorized the City Manager to negotiate with a potential buyer for Lot 6 in Juniper Ridge in executive session and received evidence of the market value at that time.  Negotiations have completed within the price range authorized by Council. The City has reached an agreement to sell Lot 6 to Kevin Spencer, for $6.10 per square foot, for a total sales price of $1,669,000.  Pursuant to the program and policy adopted on June 21, 2017 for selling the lots at Juniper Ridge- 
Councilor Russell moved to authorize the City Manager to execute and finalize the sale, on substantially the same terms as those just outlined. Councilor Livingston seconded the motion.  
Voice Vote – All those in favor: Yes 7   No 0 

Mayor Roats attended the Oregon Mayor’s Association and presented on affordable housing.  
Tour of the City today. 

11.
Receive City Manager's Report

Mr. King shared information for Council to communicate information about goal strategies.  

Anne Aurand, Communication Director shared information about eclipse preparation. She directed Council to the Central Oregon Emergency Information Network blog  http://coemergencyinfo.blogspot.com/ .  
12.
Adjourn
9:19 p.m.
_______________________________________________________________

Accessible Meeting/Alternate Format Notification
This meeting/event location is accessible. Sign and other language interpreter service, assistive listening devices, materials in alternate format such as Braille, large print, electronic formats, language translations or any other accommodations are available upon advance request at no cost. Please contact the City Recorder no later than 24 hours in advance of the meeting at rchristie@bendoregon.gov, 541-388-5505, fax 541-385-6676, or TTY 541-312-8478. Providing at least 2 days notice prior to the event will help ensure availability.

